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WOOLY  WORMS
by Todd Cutting, Master Gardener
Wooly worms, white marked tussock moth larvae, are one of those insect pests, along with imported fire ants and scorpions, that strike terror in the hearts of small children and their mothers.  None of these are poisonous but all have a means of defending themselves that is painful to humans, especially small children.  Imported fire ants bite, scorpions sting, and wooly worms have irritating bristles or hairs on their bodies.  Local children learn at a very young age to identify and avoid these pests, usually screaming, “Mommy,” at the sight of any of them.

White marked tussock moths are a native insect that feeds on young live oak leaves.  As you’d expect, their life cycle is in synchrony with that of the live oaks.  When the live oaks start to put out new leaves in late March/early April, the wooly worm  eggs that were laid the previous season on the live oaks, start to hatch.  Eggs hatch over about a month, so there will be worms of various sizes present at the same time.  Note: although they are called “worms”, they are actually caterpillars, as are the larvae of all moths and butterflies.  

Because of their small size, few people notice wooly worms at hatching time.  However, if you had a large infestation last year, you should be alert; you could have a lot more this year.  If you plan to spray, just hatched is the stage to control them using Bt (Bacillus thuringiensis) biological insecticide.  The larvae have to eat the Bt, so spray the leaves, not the insect.  Sunlight breaks down Bt, so spray late in the day, and plan to make several applications to get good control.

If you miss this opportunity to control the wooly worm population and you first notice them when they’re an inch long and crawling all over your house, drive, and deck as well as your oak trees, a chemical insecticide would have to be used to kill them.  But, this is a revenge treatment as any damage the worms were going to do to the trees has been done.  Not to worry, as the white marked tussock moths are native and part of the live oaks ecology and environment.  The trees will fully recover unless further stressed by excess water or lack thereof.

There are supposedly two or three generations of wooly worms a year but the spring one is the one of most concern.  Being a native, there are lots of predators and diseases that usually keep the later generations under control.  The population varies widely from year to year.  It will be interesting to see what happens this year after our drought last summer and our long, cold, wet winter.

Keep your eyes peeled for wooly worms when they are small.  Chances are the kids will bring in a handful of them asking, “Mommy, what are these?  Why does my hand itch?”

For more information on identification and control of white marked tussock moth larvae or any other insects you feel are a problem to you, contact Texas AgriLife Extension Service - Aransas County Office by phone at 361 790-0103 or by email at aransas-tx@tamu.edu.  The office is located at 892 Airport Rd in Rockport.

AgriLife Extension education programs serve people of all ages, regardless of socioeconomic level, race, color, sex, religion, handicap or national origin.
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